West Virginia Cycling Foundation
Meeting Minutes – November 10, 2012
A meeting of the Board of Directors of the WVCF as well as the people interested in the concept of the WVCF doing business as WV Connecting Communities (WVCC) was held on Nov. 10, 2012, beginning at 10:00 a.m. at the Bicentennial Inn in Buckhannon, WV. Present for the meeting were board members Dennis Strawn (in Buckhannon), Tom Heywood (via phone), Gail Pitchford (via phone), Craig Slaughter (via phone), and Patrick Donovan (via phone).  Others present were Frank Gmeindl, Don Spencer, Dr. Rahul Gupta, and Kasey Russell (all in Buckhannon) and on the phone were Bill Austin, Gary Zuckett, Jeffrey Lusk, Stacy Bisker, and Christiaan Abildso. Greg Garrett arrived late but several of us filled him on what transpired over lunch. 
The meeting was called to order at 10:00 a.m. by Dennis Strawn, President of the WVCF. 

Kasey Russell discussed that the concept for WVCC had materialized from work KR had done with Gary Zuckett of WV Citizen Action Group (CAG). CAG had been working for Transportation 4 America, a national nonprofit working on the national transportation bill). From Gary and Kasey’s work with CAG, Gary was able to secure funding from the Surdna Foundation to start a new nonprofit in WV that would focus on Smart Growth and a complete transportation system.  
Next, Dennis Strawn summarized the history of the WVCF and thanked the original board members for their service to the organization.  Dennis discussed how it came to be that the WVCC might be folded in the structure of the WVCF and use the WVCF’s nonprofit status.  

Don Spencer read his draft purpose of WVCC and Mission Statement, which Kasey will send to the group for review.  Dr. Gupta suggested that we add to alternative energy sources to the list of outcomes. 
Tom Heywood brought to the group’s attention the importance of our mission statement and our eligibility to be tax exempt under IRS guidelines. In order to make sure we are still charitable under the IRS, we would only be able to spend 20 percent of our budget on outright lobbying efforts.  If we decide to be more active advocating for legislative outcomes, we could give up our charitable status under IRS (tax deductible) and become a 501-c-4 or 6. Gary Zuckett and Tom concurred that it would likely be in WVCC’s best interest to remain a 501-c-3 and at some point in the future start a sister c-4 group. Bill Austin pointed out that by remaining a 501-c-3, governmental groups and other organizations can more likely be members. 
Dennis and Kasey asked the group to review the WV HUB bylaws that were shared with us by Kent Spellman, Executive Director of the HUB, and Andrea Salina (one of our new Board members). The following are concerns, important issues that people present want to see represented in the bylaws: 
· Raising number of board members from 7 to 9

·  Staggered terms; partial terms to begin so we can have continuity (partial terms are legal and do not count to term limits)

· Terms:  3 years

· CA suggests that we need to include folks from transit and person with knowledge of ADA issues on the steering committee; also representative from Safe Routes to Schools.  SB suggests that we include representation from the WV Sustainable Communities organization and the environmental community. 

· TH suggests that we have as broad an alliance as possible and to be sure to activate committees – allow non-board members to serve on committees; good for recruitment; must report to full board; ability to have 30-40 active people in the organization. 

· GZ suggested that we could have a range in number of members from 7 to 15
· Bylaws need to be clear on quorum issues – emails/phone calls; 1/3 necessary for the quorum; you have 9 appt. quorum would be 3.  
· Geographical diversity in order to truly represent the entire state (perhaps use the regions already established by the tourism division)

· DS reported that when the bylaws committee met we determined the need to include a provision for notice and we did decide we did not want proxies. We also need a description of dissolutionment and standards for electronic participation. 
Dennis concluded the discussion on bylaws. He asked the Bylaws committee to continue working and have a final product ready in time for the WVCC spring meeting;
Dennis recognized Frank G to submit the Legislative Committee report.  Frank, per KR’s request, worked with the Morgantown Municipal Bicycle Board to develop a reasonable legislative agenda that is revenue neutral.  
The members present agreed that we should focus on the four cycling initiatives, Complete Streets and any wellness issues that might develop during the 2013 Legislative Session.  Long-term, CA suggested addressing  school citing and transportation costs (new buildings) and community/school joint use agreements (all of which are part of our mission when it comes to Smart Growth initiatives). 
Tom Heywood moved to approve the WVCA Legislative Agenda.  Gail Pitchford seconded the motion. The four cycling initiatives should be bundled into one bill and taken to Delegates and Senators who will want to sponsor.
Patrick Donovan is working on what surrounding states have done legislatively to address throwing objects at cyclists. If the group determines so, we can pass an amendment to our agenda.  

Dennis Strawn begin the discussion of the proposed budget  for the group. GZ had prepared a draft which he had distributed to the group. Dennis asked for volunteers to serve on a Finance Committee. Gail Pitchford, Stacy Bisker and Patrick Donovan agreed to join the committee. Christiaan A. volunteered to help with data and research. 
DS and KR asked the group to brainstorm on possible funding options. Everyone is to send Kasey ideas for private foundations/ grants /corporate sponsors 
KR reviewed upcoming activities:  
· Meeting with DOH/DOT on Monday, Nov. 19th at Farmer, Cline and Campbell in Charleston

· MAP-21 – Advocacy Training -- KR, DS working on this with Region 3 MPO
· KR meeting with Angela Vance, AARP, the week of Nov. 19th to discuss Complete Streets
· The Building Conference and Expo, Morgantown, Jan. 31 to Feb 2; KR is heading the transportation panel 
· KR is to create Google Calendar and Google Docs for the group

DS had two last items of business to be conducted.  He asked for volunteers to serve as interim officers who are willing to serve until our spring meeting. Tom Heywood, current Secretary, is stepping down from board and Craig Slaughter has completed his term as VP. 

Craig Slaughter moved to confirm the following Interim Officers: Dennis Strawn: President; Gail Pitchford: Vice President; Patrick Donovan: Treasurer; Andrea Salina (we hope; Kasey will confirm):  Secretary. Tom Heywood seconded. Motion approved. 
Dennis asked for the WVCF Board Members to approve the Oct. 11, 2011 minutes. Craig moves to approve; Gail seconds; motion approves. 

Meeting adjourned at 11:30 p.m. 
